

Kilsyth Cricket Club Annual Report 2023/24 season





Contents

Introduction	4
AGM 2023/24 Meeting Minutes	5
President's report	9
Treasurer's report	11
Kilsyth Cricket Club financials	14
Secretary's report	15
General Coordinator of Junior's Report	19
Women's Co-ordinator Report	21
Senior Men's Coach's Report	23
Farewell Coach Jaime Cornford	24
Senior Women's Coach's Report	26
Social Coordinator's Report	27
Women's First XI	28
Men's First XI	31
Men's Second XI	33
Men's Third XI	35
Men's Fourth XI	38
Men's Fifth XI	39
Men's Sixth XI	41
Senior averages and awards	43
Executive Committee 2023/24	47
General Committee and Volunteers 2023/24	47
Senior Captains	48
Junior Volunteers	48
Life Members	49
Hall of Fame	50
Hall of Fame Legends	50
RDCA Life Members	50
RDCA Hall of Fame	50
Sponsors 2023/24	51
In memoriam	52
Women's First XI Inaugural Premiership	53



Kilsyth 1st XI Women': RDCA Women's East C Grade White – final ladder	56
Kilsyth 1st XI: Lindsay Trollope Shield – final ladder	57
Kilsyth 2nd XI: Steve Pascoe Shield – final ladder	57
Kilsyth 3rd XI: John Springett Shield – final ladder	58
Kilsyth 4th XI: C Grade (D.J. Strachan Shield) – final ladder	58
Kilsyth 5th XI: F Grade (Ian Dench Shield) – final ladder	59
Kilsyth 6th XI: G Grade (John MacMillan Shield) – final ladder	59
Kilsyth Under 16s: U16 – 2 (John Springett Shield) – final ladder	60
Kilsyth Under 14s: SEDA U14 – 4 – final ladder	60
Kilsyth Under 12s: Noel Jones U12 – 4 – final ladder	61
Kilsyth Under 18 T20 – Pool B – final ladder	61
Kilsyth Veterans: RDCA Vets T20 Big Bash Summer 2023/24 – final ladder	62
Kilsyth Senior T20: T20 – Pool C – final ladder	62



Introduction

Dear Life Members, Members, Players, Sponsors, and Supporters,

It is with great pride that we present the Kilsyth Cricket Club Annual Report for the 2023/24 season. This year has been a significant journey filled with significant milestones and continued growth both on and off the field.

Of most significance, the 2023/24 season saw 163 players represent the Redbacks – comprising of 58 Junior and 105 Senior (Men's and Women's) players.

Our Women's team were able to claim the Club's first Women's premiership – putting in a dominant performance this season to achieve this remarkable achievement.

From thrilling victories to hard-fought matches, every game reflected our unwavering commitment to excellence in cricket. Our juniors have shown promising development, indicating a bright future for Kilsyth Cricket Club.

Off the field, we have made strides in strengthening our Club and enhancing our facilities by opening the new Gary Tait Pavilion.

We have also put the finishing touches on the Kilsyth Cricket Club's 2024/27 Strategic Plan, which can be found attached to this Annual Report.

The support from our sponsors has been invaluable, enabling us to provide better resources and opportunities for our players. Additionally, our Club events and initiatives have brought members and supporters closer, fostering a stronger, more vibrant community spirit.

As we look back on this season in the pages that follow, we celebrate not only our achievements but also the Kilsyth camaraderie and passion that unites us. We extend our gratitude to our coaches, volunteers, committee members, and supporters whose relentless efforts make everything possible.

We eagerly anticipate the upcoming 2024/25 season with optimism and determination, ready to build on our successes and tackle new challenges. Together, we will continue to uphold the proud traditions of our Club, nurturing talent and inspiring future generations.

Thank you for being an integral part of our journey.

Kilsyth Cricket Club Committee



AGM 2023/24 Meeting Minutes

Members please note – these minutes reflect a partial record of the meeting, capturing the most significant aspects

Date: 26th June, 2023

Venue:

Community Room, Pinks Reserve

Attendees:

Shaun Goodwin, Matthew Burgess, Robert Hutchings, Les Hutchings, Belinda Hutchings, Russell Hutchings, Mark Unternahrer, Tegan Unternahrer, Rhiley Unternahrer, Andrew Woolhouse, Nicole Woolhouse, Anthony Cook, Dee Zinghini, Nick Zinghini, Shane Amith, Justin Smith, Matthew Smith, Pat Moilanen, Travis Tyszkiewicz, Lesley Watson, Mark Watson, Daniel Coppens, Matthew Clark

Apologies:

Meeting Open:

7:00pm

Minutes from 2022/23 AGM read and accepted:

Moved and seconded. Carried.

Correspondence: Nil

2022/23 Treasurer's Report read and accepted:

No questions were received.

Moved and seconded that Treasurer's Report be accepted. Carried

2022/23 Annual Report (including President's Report, Junior Report, Women's Report) read and accepted:

Moved and seconded. Carried.

Election of New Office Bearers for 2023/24:

Current committee vacated all positions and nominations for President and Secretary were announced by Life Member, Les Hutchings.

President – One nomination, Shaun Goodwin, elected unopposed

Secretary – One nomination, Lesley Watson, elected unopposed

President, Shaun Goodwin then announced all remaining nominations across Executive and General Committees.

Treasurer - One nomination, Robert Hutchings, elected unopposed



General Co-ordinator of Juniors – One nomination, Mark Watson, elected unopposed Women's Co-ordinator - One nomination, Belinda Hutchings, elected unopposed

Vice Presidents – Three nominations, Matthew Burgess, Anthony Cook and Tegan Unternahrer.

- Nominees left the room and a ballot vote was conducted
- Each member in attendance was given the opportunity to have 2 votes on the respective vote cards
- Matthew Burgess and Anthony Cook received the most votes and thus elected.

Moved and seconded. Carried.

General Committee - Lecia Baldry, Russell Hutchings, Shane Smith and Tegan Unternahrer.

All nominations have been accepted.

Moved and seconded. Carried.

Setting of Subscription Fees:

Play HQ update: Robert Hutchings provided an update to members regarding the change over from MyCricket to Play HQ for the 2023/24 season. For the 2023/24 season each player junior or senior will be required to register and pay their insurance fees prior to the season in order to be eligible to play. It was explained that the fee structure for seniors will require a slight change given insurance was previously paid by the Club and now will be paid directly by the individual. Members were given the opportunity to ask questions in an open discussion.



Juniors (Under 10, Under 12, Under 14 and Under 16's)

Proposal was read out by Treasurer as follows:

- \$125 (plus Cricket Australia insurance fee \$16)
- \$100 (plus Cricket Australia insurance fee \$16) special if also a Kilsyth Football Club player and paid prior to round 1

Rationale was discussed noting that Cricket Club was looking to recruit players from the Kilsyth Junior Football Club and offer an incentive to retain players with Kilsyth for both football and cricket seasons, similar to the previous season. The only change to the fees was the insurance component set by Cricket Australia increasing to \$16 from \$6.55.

Moved and seconded. Carried.

Seniors (Men and Women)

Subs were proposed by the Treasurer to change for the 2023/24 season for senior men's and women's given the Play HQ insurance component as mentioned in the update above.

The Treasurer read out the 2023/24 proposal as follows:

- Senior men's fees: \$430 (plus Cricket Australia insurance fee of \$22.50), increasing to \$480 (plus insurance) one week prior to round one.
- Senior men's concession/student fees: \$215 (plus insurance fee of \$22.50), increasing to \$265 (plus insurance) one week prior to round one.
- Senior women's fees: \$215 (plus insurance fee of \$22.50), increasing to \$265 one week prior to round one.
- Senior women's concession/student fees: \$125 (plus insurance fee of \$22.50)
- Social Membership: \$30.
- Seniors paying week to week: \$30 per week plus an initial insurance fee of \$22.50.
- Finals umpires fee: \$20 for a two day final or \$10 for a one-day final.

Moved and seconded. Carried.



General Items:

- **Merchandise** Robert Hutchings reminded members that Merchandise orders are now being taken. Orders need to in by 31 July to get items before round 1. Expectation is that items are paid for once ordered.
- Fundraiser for New Pavilion President Shaun Goodwin thanked Les Hutchings for his donation of \$1,500 and Shaun also thanked others who had donated to the Fund. However, it was mentioned that a lot more money needed to be raised as the cost of furnishing the new facility including cooking facilities, was to be paid for by the Cricket and Football Clubs and was estimated to be \$150,000. Through her contacts Lesley Watson had saved the Club thousands of dollars in purchasing the cooking facilities and fridges.
- Cost of installing Tap Beer is quoted around \$15,000 but the Football Club did not want to do it. However, the Cricket Club voted to go ahead with the installation as an immediate decision had to be made and it was too expensive to do it after the build was completed. The rationale was that the Club would make the money back as "tap" was more profitable. Unless the Football Club contributed they would be denied access/use of this tap facility.
- Mark Watson said the expectation was that access to the new pavilion would be available at the end of the calendar year.

Meeting Closed:

8:15pm



President's report

We began our season in the shanty town eagerly waiting to get in the new pavilion. This has tested the Club's resilience but the strength we have throughout our Club members is there to help us work through difficult times.

Christmas came with us moving into the new Gary Tait Pavilion, which again proved a test for the Club moving in through the holidays. I really appreciate everyone that helped out with the move, especially the Vice Presidents co-ordinating everything.

Massive congratulations to the Club's Women's team for winning our first Women's premiership! Finally, they were rewarded with success after a few years of hard work. Well done Belinda Hutchings, Coach Mark Unternahrer, and Captain Dee Zinghini. Congratulations to best and fairest Rhiley Unternahrer in the premiership year. Everyone in the Club enjoyed the journey but success is not final, we need to continue to work to encourage more members especially juniors to join our Women's section.

The juniors had another great season with the Under 14's and Under 16's making the finals. Friday nights is now a big occasion at the Club with Woolworths Cricket, Under 12's, and two Under 10 sides playing. I must say, having so many new faces attending both days of cricket is really encouraging to know that the Club has a really strong base. Thanks to all the parents and coaches. Congratulations to Luke Ivanovic for all his achievements at our Club, and wishing you all the best as you embark on a new cricket journey. Special thanks to Mark Watson for his role as Junior Co-ordinator over the last three years. We need to keep ensuring that we are providing the right coaching and development opportunities so all our junior cricketers can be the best they can be.

Woolworths Blast continues to grow – thanks Anthony Cook, Tegan Unternahrer, and Dee Zinghini.

Our Senior men had our First XI played in Trollope Shield for the first time since 2008/09, which turned out to be a successful season, holding the grade plus beating the two grand finalists. Thanks to Josh Gregory for your time as Captain of the Club.

Daniel Coppens took over as Captain of the Second XI and had a great year playing lots of junior cricketers. Robbie Hutchings just missed out on the finals with the Third XI.

But our Fourth XI, Fifth XI, and Sixth XI all keep making finals with a great mix of youth and experience.

Thanks to Paul Pleming for being the Chairman of Selectors.

Congratulations to all Coaches and Captains. A big thanks to Jaime Cornford and Daniel Coppens.

Socially, this year was a big challenge – thanks to Leish Baldry, Scott Nicholson, Tegan Unternahrer, Shane Smith, Lesley Watson, and Michelle Watson plus many others who helped.



I would also like to acknowledge and thank again our tireless volunteers / parents / coaches / sponsors / committee / and helpers. Without them, with new Clubrooms and teams moving in the right direction, a successful Club can't operate.

Thanks to Lesley Watson for all her work in Committee and new pavilion.

Thank you to Anthony Cook, Matt Burgess, Robert Hutchings, Belinda Hutchings, and Tyron Paspa. They are all humble heroes.

The new pavilion sets the Club up for the future.

We have to keep introducing new initiatives for the Club to survive and be always looking to set up the future.

Everyone on the Committee is excited to introduce Marcus Adams as Captain / Coach of Kilsyth Cricket Club and has already started to work hard for the upcoming 2024/25 season.

Regards

Shaun Goodwin

President



Treasurer's report

The 2023/24 season saw some great milestones/achievements for the Club on and off the field. Firstly, congratulations to our senior Women's team who won the first Women's premiership in the Club's history. Also, well done on successful seasons for runners-up finishes by our Men's 4th and 5th XI's and U16-2 team, along with finalists in the 6th XI and U14-4's. Off the field saw the completion of the new Gary Tait Pavilion, which the Club moved into after Christmas.

The season saw a change in format throughout our men's senior grades, with our 1st, 2nd and 3rd XI's, playing a combination of one and two-day cricket (with all one-day matches in coloured clothing), while our 4th, 5th and 6th XI's fielded teams in one-day only competitions in whites.

From a financial perspective, the Club with the building of funds in previous seasons, was able to utilise these finances to get through a season with significant expenditure in respect to the new pavilion. Given this, along with the continuation of the temporary facilities, including minimal bar/canteen facilities during the first half of the season, it was expected that the Club would run at a loss this season. The Club's final position was a loss of \$9,932.

It is noted, given the Club did exceed the not-for-profit turnover threshold of \$150,000 in a 12- month period, it was required to register for GST in the last few months of the season. Thus, transactions post 1 February have GST extracted and accounted for. This resulted in a liability of \$555 to the ATO until 30 April 2024. The Club transitioned onto Xero accounting software towards the end of the season.

Key drivers/movements compared to the 2022/23 season were as follows:

- Bar and Canteen related sales revenue and expenses did see an increase as we experienced a higher number of sales and thus expenses, as a result of commencing operations in the new Clubrooms. Last season, all bar and canteen sales were recorded as part of canteen sales/purchases, given the single community room location. This continued until Christmas in 23/24. Thus, comparison to the prior season needs to be compared on a total basis. The bar and canteen generated a profit of \$39,992 up from \$33,115 in 2022/23 and \$30,081 in 2021/22. The increase was a product of commencing in the new Clubrooms as mentioned. Thanks to those who assisted in the bar/canteen, including purchases throughout the season. Thanks to Ben Nicoll, (and those who assisted), who once again ran the dinners for the Club, and he prepared several meals at home given the lack of facilities. Overall, dinners made a profit of \$1,854 compared to \$1,312 in 2022/23. The increase was due to the increased number of dinners served.
- Sponsorship income increased by around \$4,200, which has again continued on from a strong base in the last few seasons. We thank our sponsors and those who donated for their ongoing support. Well done to the efforts of everyone involved in sourcing new and existing sponsors. For a detailed individual breakdown of sponsorships, please refer to the attached listing.



- Fundraising income slightly decreased by around \$300 mainly due to a reduction in respect to the Toyota Raffle, which raised \$974 compared to \$1,260 in 22/23. The Bunnings BBQ raised \$1,924 (\$1,955 last season). Standard raffles run throughout the season raised \$1,989 (\$1,912 in 22/23).
- Subs reduced by approximately \$1,850 due to the change in registration fee structure, with the insurance component of \$22.50 for senior players going direct to Cricket Australia, rather than the Club collecting and then paying a bulk insurance fee. This meant the Club received, for a senior player, \$422.26 (\$430 less bank fees), rather than \$450. This is reflective of the lower affiliation fee expense which reduced by around \$850.
- Merchandise net income increased by approximately \$800 to \$1,517. This was driven
 by a greater number of sales due to the introduction of the black one-day cap, with
 over 100 caps sold, along with a greater number of one-day uniforms purchased,
 partly due to the addition of the 3rd XI wearing one-day clothing.
- Interest income was a new revenue stream this season, as the Club invested surplus funds into a term deposit raising \$1,626.
- Social activities generated \$7,791 which was an increase compared to \$6,300 in 2022/23. The main fundraisers were Dead Poets raising \$1,150 (\$1,200 last season), Reverse Raffle \$6,490 (\$4,700 in 2022/23). Thanks to Lecia Baldry (Social Co-ordinator), and other helpers for their work organising both social and fundraising events, and Craig Downie in relation to Dead Poets. The Christmas Party dinners raised \$856 compared to \$292 the previous year; thanks to the Coppens family for cooking and donating the meat for the evening. The Junior presentation night cost \$710 as dinner was provided free of charge. Once again, whilst not included in the Club results as part of the Pink Stumps Day, the Club raised \$778.70 as part of the raffle and bake sale run on the day, which was donated directly to the McGrath Foundation. Together with the additional \$257 raised by our Club page online, we raised a total of \$1,035.70 for the McGrath Foundation, a great effort by all involved. Hence, the Club and members have raised \$10,050.50 over the last four seasons for the Foundation.



- The Club also obtained a new grant to the value of \$1,000 from the Department of Jobs, Skills, Industry and Regions. Thanks to Tyron Paspa for applying for this grant. This grant related to Women's team equipment/expenditure which will be spent in the 2024/25 season.
- The Club also utilised our grant funds from Vic Health Jumpstart Program received at the end of 2022/23 (\$5,625). With this grant the Club was able to arrange/purchase the following: Additional safety netting for our practice net lanes, new Club website subscription to Wix, Frogbox subscription, junior/women's playing equipment, storage cabinets for historical records and merchandise, additional portable scoreboard, two POS scanners for the bar/canteen and contribution towards other operational costs incurred during the season.
- Afternoon teas returned full-time in 2023/24 season, thus an increase of \$2,100 compared to 2022/23.
- Shire Tenant Fees and Rent reduced compared to 2022/23 due to reduced capacity of the Clubrooms. Rent in the previous season was at the full rate, thus adjusted in 2023/24 to even out contributions made by the Cricket Club.
- Construction of the Gary Tait Pavilion expenses include:
 - Second instalment of Kilsyth Cricket Club's share of the construction of the new pavilion (\$6,667).
 - Furniture (chairs and tables), bar fridge and bar tap/post mix system cost made up the remaining cost (\$36,856).
 - The above was offset with contributions from the Australian Sports Foundation
 Fund (ASF) fundraiser of \$9,749. The Club thanks all those who made contributions.
 A list of contributors is included in the attached listing.

Thanks to the Executive Committee/General Committee who assisted with a number of jobs throughout the Club given the limited facilities we had this season and for their hard work moving into the new facility. Congratulations to Daniel Coppens who was deservingly awarded Best Club Person for the 2023/24 season as a result of his various contributions to the Club this season. Don't forget, the Club is always looking for more volunteers, so please assist where you can, whether in a formal or informal capacity, noting a number of roles to be filled. Please remember that we are all volunteers and want the Club to succeed.

Robert Hutchings, Treasurer



Kilsyth Cricket Club financials

Kilsyth Cricket Club financials will be available to members at the Annual General Meeting and upon request at kilsythcc@gmail.com

2023-24 GARY TAIT PAVILION FUNDRAISER CONTRIBUTIONS

Brooke Ashlee, Dympna Beard, Andrew Bell, Jess Bowen, Simon Bray, Matthew Burgess, Shann and Daniel Caton, Anthony Cook, Melanie Childs, Samuel Downie, Bill Findlay, Ben Fisher, GHF Electrical, Joel Gibb, Stewart Gibb, Shaun Goodwin, Josh Gregory, Mitch Gregory, Molly Haddon-Bolger, Ian Harland, Michelle Harvey (Money Quest), Craig Hoenderop, Belinda Hutchings, Les Hutchings, Robert Hutchings, Will Jones, Ryan Kaal, Janine Kennedy, Jayson Kilbane, Josh Ladson, Robert Mainenti, Alice Matanisiga, Rhys McKean, Luke McPhee, Ravin Mehra, Brad Milbourne, Geoff Milbourne, Pat Moilanen, Tyler Paarman, Christine Pagram, Michael Panozzo, Mark Parker, Tyron Paspa, Kat Potter, Rob Pratt, Mel Smith, Darren Turner, Josh Turner, Lesley Watson, Mark Watson, Michelle Watson, Shaun Wheater, Simone Woods, Andy and Nic Woolhouse, John Woolhouse.



Secretary's report

Dear Members, Players, Sponsors, and Supporters,

2023/24 has been a difficult season. Despite this, the Club has had some great achievements and seen further progress in the final year of the 2019/2024 strategic plan.

First and foremost, I want to note the significant contributions of Lesley Watson as Secretary. Lesley resigned mid-way through the season, and I agreed to take on the Interim Secretary role until the Annual General Meeting. Lesley's determination, eye for detail, and commitment to the Kilsyth Cricket Club is greatly appreciated and has led to the Club being in a better position than when she returned to the Secretary role several seasons ago.

The most pleasing aspect of the season was seeing the Club's Women's team win their first premiership – congratulations to all involved and onwards and upward from here!

Membership and participation

The 2023/24 season saw stability in membership, with 163 playing members, consisting of 58 juniors and 105 seniors. This is in addition to our 20 living Life Members, and our loyal supporters. The strength of the Club during a challenging period without permanent Clubrooms is a testament to the Club's welcoming atmosphere and the strong sense of community that we continue to foster.

Our junior program continues to thrive, with 22 of our 58 junior players participating in senior cricket this season. Their enthusiasm and dedication have been inspiring, and we are excited about the future prospects for our junior teams. It is my strong belief that we need to continue to invest in our junior program – both in terms of time and funding. A strong junior Club is the key to a thriving and competitive senior Club.

On-field performance

The performance of our senior teams this season has been mixed. Notably, our Women's team securing a premiership is an amazing achievement.

After winning back-to-back premierships our First XI did not make finals and looks set for some change and new opportunities for players to come through, and a new Coach being appointed following the conclusion of the 2023/24 season. A 'thank you' to Jaime Cornford for his efforts as Coach over the past three seasons, and to Josh Gregory for his captaincy of the First XI during the same period.

The Fourth, Fifth, and Sixth XI continued the strong traditions of the Club's lower grades, each making finals. Despite their best efforts (and in the case of the Sixth XI – defeat by heat), the Club was not able to secure a Men's Grand Final win in 2023/24.

Congratulations to all award winners for on-field performances in 2023/24, and a special congratulations to Daniel Coppens for the coveted Best Club Person Award in 2023/24, and to Shaun Wheater for the Inaugural Spirit of Kilsyth Award.



Events and community engagement

We hosted fewer than usual events this season due to only receiving the keys to the new Gary Tait Pavilion over Christmas. However, the traditional Reverse Raffle event continues to be a highlight on the calendar. Thank you to Lecia Baldry and many others who have led our social events this season.

Our Club's community outreach initiatives have also continued, with school clinics, a stall at the Kilsyth Festival, and connections into many local businesses through rewards programs and sponsorship. A particular thank you to those members who supported these events, and to our valued sponsors for your continued partnership.

Strategic Plan 2024–27

With the expiry of the Club's 2019/24 Strategic Plan, the Executive Committee this season put itself to work on the development of our next strategic plan.

A decision was made to have a shorter horizon than the previous five-year approach, given the ever-changing landscape of local cricket and the upcoming completion of the Pinks Reserve precinct infrastructure projects. This will enable the Club to work towards its own goals over the next three years before re-setting and looking further into the back-end of the decade.

I am proud to be able to present the 2024/27 Strategic Plan to members at the Annual General Meeting and look forward to making progress on the ambitious set of actions within it. Members can find the new Strategic Plan 2024/27 attached to this Annual Report.

Facilities and infrastructure

The most significant off-field moment in 2023/24 has to be the receipt of a beautiful new facility to call our home for many decades to come – the rebuilt Gary Tait Pavilion.

Centrum Architects and Newpol Construction were engaged by the Shire of Yarra Ranges to deliver our new \$5.8 million two-storey sports pavilion at Pinks Reserve. This new facility comprises six change rooms and amenities, a kiosk, as well as first aid and gym facilities. The first floor, which is accessible by the lift located in the entry lobby, houses the community social room that showcases unobstructed views of Pinks Reserve. This level also features a large semi-commercial kitchen and servery, a terrace, and scorer rooms for each oval. Externally, undercover spectator viewing areas are provided, which was surrounded by a hard and soft landscaping package. This project marks the completion of the third precinct within the Yarra Ranges Council's Pinks Reserve Masterplan.





The official opening of the new pavilion occurred on Sunday 12 May. The opening was conducted by Sonia Terpstra MP who praised the collaboration between the Victorian Government, Yarra Ranges Council and the Clubs to make this wonderful development happen. Sonia was joined by Mrs Rose Tait, widow of Gary Tait after whom the pavilion is named, Mayor Sophie Todorov, Cr Len Cox, and community representative Mike O'Meara in cutting the ribbon.





Sponsorship and support

We are immensely grateful for the continued support from our 21 sponsors. Their generosity has been crucial in enabling us to provide quality resources and opportunities for our players.

We are also blessed to have the strong support of the Kilsyth Community Action Group, led by Mike O'Meara, the Shire of Yara Ranges Council, and many other organisations that make our Club stronger.

Acknowledgements

I would like to extend my heartfelt thanks to our dedicated Committee members, coaches, volunteers, and supporters. Your tireless efforts and unwavering commitment have been instrumental in the Club's success this season.

As we look forward to next season, we remain committed to building on our achievements and further enhancing the Kilsyth Cricket Club experience for all members. However, the task of managing a local sports Club is significant. For as long as I have been involved with the Club, it has fallen to a small but dedicated group of volunteers, and this will need to change if Kilsyth is to continue to be a strong Club.

In 2022, Lesley Watson presented a vision to the Executive Committee for a new structure at the Kilsyth Cricket Club. This includes consideration of specific functions for two Vice Presidents – Operations, and Cricket Programs. It also articulates more than 20 roles that need to be undertaken each season at the Club. At the conclusion of the 2023/24 season, the Executive Committee revisited this approach, and has decided to try to implement this over time – ideally commencing at this AGM!

It is my strong opinion that unless the Club can continue to grow its volunteer base and allocate specific roles to members, we will be forced to consider paying part-time administrators to manage the affairs of the Club. Here's hoping we don't get to that.

It is a joy to help at this Club that gives its members so much, and I look forward to supporting again next season.

Thank you for your ongoing support.

Regards,

Tyron Paspa

Interim Secretary



General Coordinator of Junior's Report

This season we managed to get the following sides together.

- 1 x Under 16 Division 2
- 1 x Under 14 Division 4
- 1 x Under 12 Division 4
- 2 x Under 10
- Woolworths Blast

Pre-Season training was held at Topline sports from late August, normally starting after junior football has finished to maximize participation. I also ran a pre-season clinic at Yarra Hills Secondary School targeting Under 14's along with a Clinic over two weeks outdoor for primary school kids – I did this with the support of Cricket Victoria.

Our numbers early in our Under 10's were strong due to a lot of players coming through from Woolworth last season and retaining kids from Under 10 last season, but we needed players for the rest of the teams.

Like always, we managed to pick up players along the way and had to register a second Under 10 team just before Round 1 – this side was made up mostly of Girls wanting to play for the first time along with some of the younger players that had participated in our Woolworths program needing match experience.

Our U14's and U16's both played in Finals with our 14's finishing 4th after being knocked out in the Semi Final and our 16s coming runners up after being defeated in the Grand Final. Our Under 12's battled all season but won their last two games to finish the season strongly.

In all, a great effort from all players and coaches with excellent attendance at most training sessions throughout the season.

It's been a privilege being Junior Co Ordinator over the past few years and putting in place some programs to build our junior numbers. Good luck to whoever is willing to take over this role next season and beyond as I step away to concentrate on my Health, and Family.

Regards

Mark Watson

Junior Co Ordinator

Club Champions: U16 - Luke Ivanovic - 619 points, U14 - Will Beard - 371 points, U12 - Ronak Mehra - 394 points









Women's Co-ordinator Report

The 2023/2024 season marked the fourth year running of our senior Women's side.

New coaches were appointed with Mark Unternahrer (Unters) as Head Coach. Unters has had a very long and successful cricket career at Kilsyth, carrying a breadth of experience and knowledge to impart to the group. Joining him appointed as Assistant Coach was Pat Moilanen who also has been involved with the club for a number of years and bringing a specialty in batting. Dee Zinghini was re-appointed as Captain, and joining her side was two Vice Captains, sister duo Tegan and Rhiley Unternahrer.

We came into the season fresh and eager to soak in knowledge from our experienced coaches.

Pre-season training saw a new recruit early in Carmen Garcia who debuted in Round 1. Although we did have a number of players re-committing to the season, notably we did have a small decline in numbers.

Women's programs only typically survive 2-3 seasons, and therefore still in our infancy, this fourth year marked a critical one. Although we are always aiming to recruit, which is a difficult task in itself, our main focus this season was to retain players by looking at a rotational approach which would provide all players opportunity to bat and/or bowl in games where possible. To facilitate this, we elected to move down a Grade to C Grade. It was great to see the competition grow overall with more teams in C Grade and an additional D Grade.

Our season was split between T20 and One Day Games (which were 30 overs vs 36 overs which we were used to). We knew that the shorter length games was going to prove a tricky balance between game strategy and rotation to share the exposure amongst the players, particularly when T20 games typically only see out the top 5 batters if that.

Round 1 started off with a bang with Ashleigh Katoa scoring 50 retired not out. Our debut Carmen Garcia had her first bowling stint which was great to see. Round 4 another debut, young gun Avanthi Jayawickrema who came in at 6 and made 21* off 20 balls with 1 four and 2 sixes. This is the second person in our Women's history to hit a 6, and the first to hit 2 in a row!

After this round, C Grade was reviewed and split into two equal pools, C-Grade White and Blue. We were allocated to C-Grade White which was a pool of 6 teams – Wandin 1st XI, Templeton 1st XI, Mooroolbark 2nd XI, Bayswater Park 2nd XI and Montrose 2nd XI.

This kicked off our winning streak. Round 10, which was the last round before the Christmas break, featured another debutant Penny Donnelly whom brought impact to the field. Round 11 post Christmas break was an exciting time for the Women's side as we had our first game back at home in the new clubrooms – what a treat!! The facilities are fantastic and really will be enjoyed by current, past and future players for many, many years to come.

We managed to continue our winning streak, creating new historical records in Round 13, with Ashleigh Katoa being the first Women's player to score 100* (off 93 balls with 14 fours!). We welcomed another debut in Round 16, Nilakshi Perera. Nilakshi had a good day on the field with 3 overs for 11 and also an unassisted run out!



We comfortably finished on top of the ladder after 18 Rounds. Our Semi-final was abandoned due to heat and saw us straight through to the Grand Final. This was played at home against Wandin 1st XI. We put on a really strong performance early in the field, getting Wandin all out for 64. We were able to get the job done passing them in 14.3 overs at 2/65. A historical moment for the Women's side!

To the formal award winners, our Best and Fairest poll results again were spread amongst the players, however Rhiley Unternahrer took out the title, following closely by Ashleigh Katoa in 2nd place and Georgia Smith in 3rd place. Georgia Smith sealed the Bowling Average after just missing it last season at 17 Wickets @ 12.06 average. She also landed herself a spot in the Team of the Year. Ashleigh Katoa cleaned up with the Batting Average 319 @ 63.8 average, RDCA C Grade - White Batting Average, plus being our overall Women's Club Champion. Well done!!

The Premiership was a cherry on top to an overall successful season filled with historical moments and records, highlights, official award winners, but also most importantly, individual personal bests which is what it's all about!

Women's cricket is becoming more prevalent, however it will take time to see growth and therefore very important that we keep supporting the program. Junior players will be where we will see the longevity. It was really great to see junior girls be involved in the club this season, in the Woolworths Blast, our Under 10 junior side and also our Senior Women's team. I hope we will only see those numbers grow.

To Dee Zinghini for doing one of the arguably hardest jobs as Captain, particularly as we are still in a building phase, thankyou for your enthusiasm, commitment to the Club and doing your best to carry out our focus for this season in the Women's program. Let's not also forget your weekly match reports that you put time and effort into!

Thankyou to our Coaches, Mark and Pat, for stepping in this season to support the growth of the Women's team in not only your appointed roles as Coaches, but also giving additional support on game day from scoring and umpiring when needed to the general game day duties.

Lastly, we've had a big season with moving from the Shanty to the new rooms amongst everything else. So thankyou to all the members and players for your support to the Women's side once again – training (including us in drills and general pointers), game day support and assistance (scoring, running the canteen, setting up the morning teas, clean-up, pack up and pack down), the list goes on and it really does take every individual to help run and make a club successful. A few final quick mentions – to Tyron Paspa whom over the life of the women's program to date has successfully obtained grants to assist with funding, thankyou. To Robert Hutchings for getting the Women's program up and running and personally assisting my role for the years I have been doing this – thankyou. Lastly, thankyou to the Executive Committee for your ongoing support to the Women's program.

Bring on 2024/25 season with hopefully some new faces and possibly a back 2 back!

Belinda Hutchings

Women's Co-ordinator



Senior Men's Coach's Report

The 23/24 season wasn't without its challenges but I am confident it will hold this Club in good stead moving forward. The development of some of our younger cricketers was there for all to see. Luke Ivanovic taking the next step in becoming a very fine First XI cricketer was great reward for him as he has worked tirelessly hard on his game and I wish him every success in the coming years. Well done also to Ryan Coppens on making his First XI debut, and along with the emergence of Joel Harris, Kyan Harper, Matt Young, Jake Powell, and Will Beard as regular Second XI cricketers shows the future at this great Club is in good hands.

I would like to take the opportunity to thank Josh McPhee and Daniel Coppens as my assistant coaches during my time as coach. Your support, guidance and help made my job so much more enjoyable. To Paul Pleming as Chairman of Selectors – thank you very much for doing a great job with all the hard work and time consuming that comes with this role. To the captains I've worked with thank you on taking these roles and doing the best job leading from the front. To the committee members who backed me in from the beginning and showed great support along the way thank you very much.

Well done to the ladies team on their inaugural premiership this season also, it's something you will never forget.

From the moment I arrived at the Club some 10 years ago I have felt so incredibly welcomed and this Club really felt like home to me. I have seen and met so many wonderful people along the way, formed many lifelong friendships that will always remain with me forever. I will always look back at my time here with the greatest memories and although I'm moving back to my original Club I will still be taking a great interest in how Kilsyth is going.

I wish the Club, the players and everyone involved here every bit of success moving forward.

Thankyou so so much.

Jamie Cornford



Farewell Coach Jaime Cornford

At the conclusion of the 2023/24 season, our Senior Coach, Jamie Cornford, advised that he will be resigning as Senior Men's Coach of the Kilsyth Cricket Club. The entire Club sends our thanks for your contributions as a player and coach at the Redbacks.

Jamie took over as Senior Men's Coach of the Redbacks from Round 11 (3rd February 2022) of the 2021/22 season and will go down in history as one of the Club's most successful coaches.

During Jamie's tenure, Kilsyth's First XI won consecutive premierships in 2021/22 (Newey Plate) and 2022/23 (Wilkins Cup) to earn promotion to the RDCA's top grade (Trollope Shield). In 2021/22, Jamie was also Coach for the Club's 3rd XI and 4th XI premierships. Additionally, during Jaime's time as Coach, the Club was a grand finalists another 6 times.

In 2023/24 the First XI finished sixth in Trollope Shield. Against finalists Lilydale the 1st XI lost by one run, tied with Ainslie Park, and also defeated Montrose who made the Grand Final, showing that the team can hold their own in the top grade. The 4th, 5th, and 6th XI's made the finals in the 2023/24 season.



Jamie first played for the Club in 2012/13 for the Vets team (Masters 1). He played his first senior game for the KCC in 2014/15 in the Second XI as a wicket-keeper/opening batsman, scoring 359 runs @ 32.64 in that season, including a highest score of 140 and one half century. Jamie made his First XI debut in 2015/16 (Wilkins Cup) top scoring in the Preliminary Final with 43 as an opening batsman/wicket-keeper. In 2016/17 he played in Kilsyth's T20 premiership team in the top grade (Trollope Shield) with a highest score of 55 not out during the season. Jamie also played in the 2nd XI grand final loss in 2021/22.



Overall, Jamie played 76 senior matches for Kilsyth CC, excluding Veterans and T20 matches. He scored 1,165 senior runs @ 21.57 including 2 half centuries and a highest score of 140. Including Vets & T20 matches, he played 95 games for Kilsyth CC scoring 1,410 runs and has been involved in well over 100 fielding dismissals, mainly as a wicketkeeper.

Jamie has decided to join his former club, Wilkins Cup-competing Mooroolbark. We wish Jamie and Mooroolbark every success next year, and hope that you can bring Mooroolbark back to the 1st Division to reignite one of the RDCA's great rivalries.



Senior Women's Coach's Report

The Season again started with the RDCA changing fixtures around early days!! Started in B Grade then we were placed into C Grade White after Round 4, when the Grade was divided in two sections. To the girls' credit we lost the first game but after that loss we never lost another game. Some will say C Grade wasn't a challenge for us, but the challenge was keeping the girls motivated and making sure everyone got a go. Dee managed that well throughout the season to her credit along with the girls, understanding what issues we now faced doing this (sometimes frustrating).

We welcomed some new girls this season in Avanthi, Carmen, Nilakshi and Penny who hopefully all enjoyed the time with us.

The improvements within the team were outstanding this season, two wins last year turned into a Grand Final win in 2023/24– the Club's first Ladies premiership in its history!!

Individuals improved with seven girls making over 100 runs with Ash being the first ever to make a 100, Belinda & Nic both making their first 50's for KCC. Along with Rhiley, Georgia, Dee, Alice and Tanya all achieving highest scores this year. The Bowling - 3 girls took over 10 wickets for the first time. Gee (19) Tegan (15) and Rhiley (12) all improved on last season's totals, but we also had Belinda, Amber, Alice and Kat all get their first wickets for the Club. Well done to everyone on being amazing.

Well done to Rhiley 1st, Ash 2nd and Georgia 3rd on your B & F placings.

Georgia and Ash on winning the bowling and batting awards plus Ash on the RDCA Batting award.

To the Club thanks for giving Patty and Myself a go at Coaching these girls – hopefully they can improve even further for season 2024/25. To Patty thanks for all your help, mate

To All the Girls who played this season – Well done, Bloody amazing year – regardless of whatever happens in your life you will always be a KCC premiership player and in fact you girls are the first ever. History has been made and a great dedication to Michelle Watson.

Thanks Dee, Tegan and Rhiley as the leadership team and Belinda on Co-Ordinator.

Loved being your Coach and I look forward to watching You all improve and smash more milestones next season.

Cheers Unters (Mark Unternahrer)

Women's Senior Coach



Social Coordinator's Report

2023/24 was going to be a tricky year to schedule many social/fundraising events, as we were not sure when we would finally have access to the new rooms, so we had to do the best we could, without the use of any real clubrooms for a time. To the credit of the Committee and Club members, we took it in our stride and as a result, we were still able to host our annual Christmas Party in the old rooms - thankfully the weather held up for this event, meaning we could run it effectively outdoors, with our fittest Santa ever even popping in for a visit! The Bunnings Barbeque ran as usual, and our Past Players Day, Reverse Raffle and Pink Stumps Day events were held in the new rooms, and were very successful!

To summarise, our Bunnings Sausage Sizzle raised to \$1,924 profit, and our biggest fundraiser, Reverse Raffle bringing in \$6,490. Overall, we made over \$12,600 profit (\$7,790 allocated to social and \$4,890 allocated to fundraising) for the season through our social/fundraising activities which was an amazing effort!

From a community perspective, we hosted a fantastic Pink Stumps Day event in February; with online donations and fundraising events on the day, we managed to raise vital funds for the McGrath Foundation to aid in funding for Breast Care Nurses around Australia. This is an incredible accomplishment and something everyone at the club should be proud of; none more so than the Women's Team who hosted the event and organised various stalls and activities.

We also hosted another successful Presentation Night event, with almost 80 guests in attendance, to celebrate individual and team milestones in a successful season for the club. A big thank-you to Club Kilsyth for the wonderful night.

As always, it was great to see some new faces turning up to functions, however we need to keep bringing in more people from inside and outside the club to attend as this will only increase profit for the club, bringing with it more opportunities to improve club and training facilities. We also need to keep working to promote a family-friendly environment, and encourage more junior families to attend functions; this will generate more families and in turn, generate more junior players and even senior players. If anyone has ideas for functions and fundraisers for the next season, feel free to get in touch!

Lastly, I would like to thank anyone who helped out in any capacity during social functions, there are too many to mention, but you know who you are! Looking forward to a wonderful, 2024/25 season and hope everyone is staying safe over the break!

Lecia Baldry

Social Coordinator



Women's First XI

The 2023/24 season has had the Kilsyth Cricket Club Women's X1 team full steam ahead.

New season, new Coaches in Mark Unternahrer and Pat Moilanen and my second year as Captain.

We started the first five Rounds in a competition of 10 teams in C Grade. Due to the comp being spilt into Blue & White with two teams from B Grade moving down, we were then realigned with the development comp (White) which had us with five other teams from rounds 6 - 18

It was a mixed bag at the start with a loss, a washout, a draw, an abandoned match and also a forfeit, yet we stayed strong.

Like last season, 'If you don't give it a crack, how will you know!?'

The Ladies have had a go to experience aspects of the game, some were strong choices, whilst others were not and we learnt from this and to work on it.

Whilst saying this, we had some standout performances:

- Tanya de Visser & Alice Matansiga taking their first wickets this season.
- Belinda Hutchings scoring her career highest runs of 54 not out at the end of the innings and taking her first wicket.
- Nic Woolhouse also scoring her career highest first half century, 55 not out at the end of the innings.
- Ash Katoa scoring the team's first 100 runs, her highest score and not out.
- Avanthi, joining the team this season and smashing a mean pull shot for 6, twice.
- Kat Cook showing us she loves to bowl, taking her first wicket against Montrose in Round 16
- Nilakshi Perera also taking her first wicket Round 16 with a runout on debut.
- Ash Katoa taking out the RDCA C Grade White batting award.

The Women's team has recruited cap #'s 28, 29, 30 & 31 welcoming Carmen, Avanthi, Penny & Nilakshi this season.

We were still in the portables (Shanty Town) at the start of the season and something we all won't forget we embraced to keep our wonderful Club together. We moved into the new club rooms in December 2023 with great pride. The facility is a stunning addition to the Pinks Reserve precinct and perfect for our sport and the community.

We held our Pink Stumps Day on February 11th, 2024 with Mooroolbark Cricket Club.

This, like previous years was a huge success in fundraising for the McGrath Foundation and a cause very passionate to many.

As mentioned above, we have stayed strong for the season.

The team finished the season in top position which was the most part of 2023/24 with 85 points on the C Grade White ladder.



Our finals campaign started off with an abandoned Semi Final due to heat so we went straight into the Grand Final against Wandin CC and Kilsyth CC hosting the match.

Not to change up our luck, I lost the toss and bowled first.

Our ladies bowled truly amazingly, our fielding was on point with no mistakes and we had Wandin all out for 64. We chased down the runs in 14.3 overs and took the first ever Grand Final win for the KCC Women's X1.

I couldn't be prouder of the team, we have worked for this and come out with the reward at the end.



To our Redbacks family, thank you for all your behind-the-scenes effort this season working in the canteen, in the bar, live scoring, organising clean-up and supporting whilst doing it.

Finally, to Les Hutchings, thank you for all your write ups during the season and the photos, very much appreciated.



We are the Kilsyth Cricket Club, we are a family united in our sport and for this, I, as well as everyone in this amazing Club are grateful for everything we share.

Dee Zinghini

Captain Women's XI



Kilsyth CC Women's First XI Premiers 2023/24



Back Row from Left: Pat Moilanen (Assistant Coach), Rhiley Unternahrer (Vice Captain), Tegan Unternahrer (Vice Captain), Melinda Ruddick, Alice Matanisiga, Kathryn Cook, Tanya de Visser, Mark Unternahrer (Coach)

Front Row: Dee Zinghini (Captain), Belinda Hutchings, Georgia Smith, Ashleigh Katoa, Nicole Woolhouse and Avanthi Jayawickrema



Men's First XI

After the incredible feat of winning back-to-back flags in Neway and Wilkins the club was promoted to the top grade for the first time since season 2008/09. We were well aware of the tough task we had ahead of ourselves but due to our strong playing group and good recruiting we knew that we could mix it with the top teams in Trollope.

We had some great games, headlined by wins against the Minor premiers Lilydale and the eventual premiers Montrose to some very disappointing losses against South Croydon and East Ringwood.

The most pleasing thing for the season was seeing the development of the younger players. Luke Ivanovic, Jack Childs, Mackenzie Scott-Thomas and Ryan Coppens all stood up and showed just how talented they are throughout various stages of the season.

Notable Performances through the season were:

- Round 2 vs Montrose M Gregory 78, M Clark 58 & 3/46
- Round 3 vs South Croydon A Solomons 76 & 4/34, J Turner 65
- Round 5 vs Lilydale M Clark 115
- Round 6 vs East Ringwood D Stapelfeldt 4/74
- Round 10 vs East Ringwood L Ivanovic 56*, M Clark 53, A Solomons 51
- Round 11 vs Ainslie Park L Ivanovic 59
- Round 12 vs Montrose J Armitage 4/59
- Round 13 vs Norwood L Ivanovic 57, M Clark 51
- Round 14 vs Lilydale L Ivanovic 86* M Gregory 82

To Jamie Cornford, thank you very much for your support throughout the season, I really appreciate the hard work you put in. You have certainly made a major impact on myself and the rest of the playing group over the last few years and I cannot thank you enough.

To Matt Clark, Thanks again for being vice-captain and listening to my many rants on our weekly phone calls discussing selection and I am sorry for the few arguments we had along the way. I am truly privileged to have played cricket with someone like yourself for the last 4 seasons and I can't thankyou enough for the support and guidance you have shown me along the way.



Finally, to the playing group, thankyou for making the club such a welcoming and friendly place to be a part of. I truly have loved every minute of my time at Kilsyth and am lucky enough to have made many lifelong friends along the way.

I wish you all the best for season 2024/25.

Josh Gregory

First XI Captain

Kilsyth CC First XI v Lilydale First XI, Round 13 2023/24 Season



Back Row from Left: Mackenzie Scott-Thomas, Jarrod Armitage, Jordan Birnie, Mitch Gregory, Daniel Stapelfeldt, Josh Turner

Front Row: Jack Childs, Andy Solomons, Josh Gregory (Captain), Luke Ivanovic and Matthew Clark



Men's Second XI

Season 2023/2024 saw Mark Unternahrer begin the season as the Second XI Captain with mixed results mainly due to a large amount of player movements through his team and player unavailability prior to the Christmas break.

I took over the game prior to the break and slightly changed focus to a more developmental approach, selecting our more talented U25 players to expose them to the stresses of higher-grade cricket. This resulted in some significant development in not only the younger players but also to the older players that were somewhat resistant in participating in a development team.

Post Christmas saw a couple of significant returning players who bought into the development ethos, and we started competing well with sides ranked much higher than us on the table. A notable win at an away venue of which this side hadn't achieved for nearly a decade was a real turning point for the team this side and as such we finished the season out of the finals but with a renewed positivity in our entire team, even some with previous doubts were buying into what this side could become in the near future.

I will be eagerly watching this side's progress from afar this coming season and am comfortable it will be in good hands if the right player is chosen as Captain.

Regards

Daniel Coppens

Second XI Captain



KILSYTH CC SECOND XI v SOUTH CROYDON SECOND XI, Round 8 2023/24 Season



Back Row from Left: Nick Zinghini, Daniel Coppens (Captain), Josh McPhee, Anthony Cook

Front Row: Andrew Smith, Jamie Tooth, Joel Harris, Ryan Tooth Hayden Pleming, Ryan Coppens and Kyan Harper



Men's Third XI

This season saw a restructure of the senior men's divisions, seeing the Club field teams throughout Premier Sections 1 and 2, along with District Sections 1 and 2.

Our Third XI was graded into the Premier 2 section of the Association which meant the return of two-day cricket for our top three senior men's teams. This Division also saw our Third XI wear coloured clothes in the one-day matches for the first time (whites continued to be worn in the two-day matches).

The Grade featured four Second XI and four Third XI teams, thus the expectations were that this would be a good standard competition for our Third XI. It was a privilege to have the opportunity this season to Captain the team. I knew the season would be challenging coming off a Grand Final last season with a change in personnel expected to come through the team compared to the last couple of seasons.

Round 1 saw us with only three players from last year's Grand Final team and proved a challenge for us coming up against the eventual runners-up, Healesville Second XI.

Rounds 2 to 4 saw us win three games in a row and reach the top of the ladder. During these rounds we beat preliminary finalists Wandin, eventual premiers St Andrews and at the time top side Eastfield. Daniel Caton's 100 not out against St. Andrews whilst chasing 285 was outstanding. The Eastfield game saw former Victorian player and Ryder Medallist, Peter Harper (Kyan Harper's Uncle and Matt Harper's brother), join us for a game and it was a highlight watching him bat making 49 off 30 balls.

We then hit some challenges losing three matches in a row, reaching the Christmas break with 3 wins and 4 losses, a game outside the Top Four; however, well in contention with a very tight ladder and competition. During this time the Club played our first game at Launching Place due to a relocated game against Lilydale in Round 6.

The first game back after Christmas saw us travel out to Woori Yallock for the first time to play newly merged Club Lusatia Park (formed from Woori Yallock and Launching Place CC's). At this time Lusatia Park was on top of the ladder. However, a fantastic performance by us meant a comfortable victory to place us back in the Four.

A couple of losses in the next two matches saw us drop back out of the Four, needing to win the last 3 matches to make the finals. Great wins against second placed team Wandin along with Eastfield followed, meaning we reached third place. The Wandin match was highlighted by chasing down a large total of 289, lead by a fantastic innings from Mark Unternahrer who scored 116 not out.

The final game of the season was against Wantirna South and we were required to win this game to make the finals. Given the tight ladder, this meant six teams were in contention for the Top Four to play in the finals. Unfortunately, chasing 229 to win, we ended up being all out for 198 just falling short in a close game. Therefore, finishing in 5th place on the ladder, we missed out by just 2 points.



Stand out performances for the season were:

- Justin Smith 4/20 v Wandin Round 2
- Mark Watson 80 v Wandin Round 2
- Travis Tyszkiewicz 4/63 v St Andrews Round 3
- Daniel Caton 100 not out v St Andrews Round 3
- Shane Smith 51 not out v St Andrews Round 3
- Justin Smith 52 v Eastfield Round 4
- Robert Hutchings 64 v Lusatia Park Round 9
- Matt Coghlan 51 v Lusatia Park Round 9
- Justin Smith 5/26 v Lusatia Park Round 9
- Mark Unternahrer 4/27 v Lusatia Park Round 9
- Matt Young 5/19 v Healesville Round 11
- Robert Hutchings 62 v Healesville Round 11
- Mark Unternahrer 116 not out v Wandin Round 12
- Andrew Woolhouse 57 v Wandin Round 12
- Anthony Cook 66 v Eastfield Round 13
- Mark Unternahrer 58 v Eastfield Round 13
- Trent Potter 50 not out v Eastfield Round 13

Milestones achieved whilst playing in the Third XI during the season were:

- Mark Unternahrer 350 games (Round 10)
- Mark Watson 150 games (Round 5)
- Jamie Tooth 50 games (Round 13)
- Justin Smith 300 wickets (Round 9)

Even though the season didn't end on our terms, we were very competitive throughout the season with 38 players coming through the team and opportunities provided to some players who hadn't experienced this level before. These included Joel Harris (Round 1), Will Pilbeam-Walker (Round 4), Will Beard, Dan Beard and Max Wills (all in Round 8), and Tim Asbury (Round 10).



I'd like to thank all those who played in the side during the year. It was a pleasure to have you as part of the side. I would also like to thank my Vice Captains Daniel Coppens and Travis Tyszkiewicz for their support at various points of the season.

Robert Hutchings

Third XI Captain



KILSYTH CC THIRD XI 2023/24 ROUND 12 PHOTO - MARK UNTERNAHRER'S 350TH

Back Row from Left: Shaun Goodwin (President), Justin Smith, Lachlan Jolley, Andrew Woolhouse, Tim Asbury, Luke Paolini, Joel Gibb, Jamie Cornford (Senior Coach), Aaron Violi (MP)

Front Row: Dylan Smith, Robert Hutchings (Captain), Mark Unternahrer, Max Wills, Anthony Sequeira and Will Beard



Men's Fourth XI

Our Fourth XI put together another strong season under the leadership of Mark Wells.

Having committed to a strong development approach to this team in 2023/24, the team largely consisted of promising youth players, and experienced senior players to guide the way.

The Fourth XI made the finals, finishing second on the ladder, but sadly lost the Grand Final.

Congratulations to all involved, and in particular to the leadership team of Mark Wells, Shaun Goodwin (captain in Round 3), Lachlan Jolley (captain in Round 4), and Matthew Burgess (captain in Round 11).





Back Row From Left: Dan Beard, Ravin Mehra, Shaun Goodwin (Acting Captain), Matthew Burgess, Anthony Sequeira, Tim Asbury, Dylan Smith, Mark Wells (Captain but not playing in this match due to injury)

Front Row: Bailee Mannion, Matthew Smith, Will Beard, Max Wills and Harrison Wells



Men's Fifth XI

The 2023/24 season was filled with excitement as the Club warmly embraced the new facilities which have been eagerly awaited. The post-Christmas period saw a space which enabled the Club to build a strong sense of self-efficacy and pride in the hard work completed by the Committee and senior leaders. Well done to all involved in creating this space for the benefit of the members and players at Kilsyth Cricket Club.

The Fifth XI saw a large turnover of players throughout the season, with in-excess of 45 players playing some part in the 2023/24 season. Most pleasingly, the number of junior players who were able to pathway in, or through, the team and create a sense of excitement in the senior players which permeated throughout the season. The culmination being an incredibly close Grand Final between Kilsyth and St Andrews.

A seamless transition in leadership saw Tyron Paspa shift to Captain the 6th XI from Round 8 onwards and I thank Tyron for his leadership and support in the change of captaincy. Following this period, Stewart Gibb provided outstanding support and leadership in the role of Vice Captain and I thank Stewart for his guidance for the season.

A successful home and away season culminated in the team finishing 1st on the ladder, a significant achievement and one which promised much hope leading into the finals. Of particular note were some fine performances throughout the season including:

- Matt Harper being awarded the Best and Fairest (318 runs @ 106 and 7 wickets @ 13 14)
- Russell Hutchings joining the side in the second half of the season and returning strong figures of 171 runs @ 34.2
- Greg Gommers having a strong first half of the season scoring 151 runs @ 151.
- Oliver Coghlan in his first season at Kilsyth (as a 14 year old) opening the batting for a large portion of the season scoring 121 runs @ 12.1 with 2 x 50 run opening partnerships including the Grand Final.
- Cody Rakic returning the impressive figures of 12 wickets @ 4.67 including Round 17 which saw Cody take 5/9 off 2.2 overs

The Semi Final was abandoned due heat, resulting in a walk-over against Lilydale. This result meant we went straight through to the Grand Final against St Andrews.

The Grand Final was played at Kilsyth in front of a raucous crowd which saw strong support for both sides. Kilsyth won the toss and batted first making 8/159cc off our scheduled 36 overs. Highlights included an opening partnership between the two Coghlan's (Oliver and Matt) of 56. Matt Harper contributed a brisk 26 off 23 balls and Bailee Mannion added a robust 28 to help us to a very competitive total. In our fielding innings, we were able to take a steady stream of wickets, reducing St Andrews to 6/108 and 9/141 but ultimately, we were unable to land the killer blow with St Andrews finishing 9/160 off 35.2 overs. Strong performances with the ball by Joel Gibb 3/22 and Matt Harper 3/23 were the main contributors.



Thank you to all players, families and supporters for their help and assistance in the 2023/24 season. It was one filled with many highlights and positives and I look forward to seeing many players return for the upcoming season of cricket.

Matt Coghlan

Fifth XI Captain

Kilsyth CC Fifth XI v South Warrandyte Fourth XI, Round 5 2023/24 Season



Back Row From Left: Matthew Coghlan, Ryan Kaal, Shaun Goodwin, Jordan Relf, Brodie Goodwin, Joel Gibb

Front Row: Oliver Coghlan, Sam Coppens, Georgia Smith, Tyron Paspa (Captain) and Greg Gommers



Men's Sixth XI

It is my pleasure to present the Captain's Report for the Kilsyth Cricket Club's 6th XI for the 2023-24 season. Despite facing some challenges, the 6th XI again demonstrated tremendous spirit and commitment, ultimately finishing 4th on the ladder. While our season sadly concluded unexpectedly due to the extreme heat policy, we have much to be proud of and many positives to take forward.

Season Overview

The season began under the leadership of Mick Panozzo, whose guidance in the initial rounds was excellent, as it has been over several years. Michael captained the team until Round 6, after which Paul Pleming took over for Round 7. I then had the pleasure of leading the team for the remainder of the season, following the re-balancing of the 5th and 6th Xl's after the Club's new selection policy saw several changes to the teams from 3rd XI to 6th XI.

Our position in the top four reflects the skill and enthusiasm of all 38 players who represented the 6th XI this season. Everyone in this group had the opportunity to influence matches at some point during the year, which is a joy to watch.

Notable performances

Bowling achievements:

Jordan Relf was outstanding with the ball this season, claiming 12 wickets at an impressive average of 12.58. His consistent performances opening the bowling to get us early breakthroughs were instrumental in our successes. Jordan also captured a hat-trick during the season, which gave us all something to celebrate!

Batting highlights:

Russell Hutchings was brilliant this year, amassing 196 runs at a phenomenal average of 49. Russell's ability to anchor the innings and his flair for scoring earned him the Sixth XI Batting Award and made him a key player throughout the season until he was selected in the 5^{th} XI, where he continued his good form.

Team spirit and development

One of the highlights of the season (and every season in the 5th and 6th XI) was the development and camaraderie within the team. The support from our senior players and the enthusiasm of our newer members created a positive environment that was both competitive and nurturing. The blend of experience and youth in our squad was a testament to the Club's successful approach to fostering talent and ensuring a bright future for all teams.

The season was not without its challenges. The implementation of the RDCA's extreme heat policy in the first round of finals meant that our finals campaign was cut short, which was a devastating end to what had been a promising season.



Looking Ahead

As we reflect on the 2023/24 season, it is clear that our 6th XI continues to be a great team to have fun, win cricket games, and develop our emerging talent.

I would like to extend my gratitude to all players, coaches, Committee members, and supporters for their support. Special thanks to Mick Panozzo and Paul Pleming for their leadership during the season.

Thank you, and I look forward to another exciting season ahead.

Regards,

Tyron Paspa

Sixth XI Captain

Kilsyth CC Sixth XI v Wandin Third XI, Round 5 2023/24 Season



Back Row From Left: Matthew Harper, John Wilson, Haydon Mitchell, Tegan Unternahrer, Craig Downie, Michael Panozzo (Captain), Cody Rakic

Front Row: Tait Harper, Rhiley Unternahrer, Ben Fisher, Shaun Wheater and Russell Hutchings



Senior averages and awards

Len Andrewartha Medal (Men's Club Best & Fairest)

- 1. First: MATTHEW HARPER (68 votes)
- 2. Second: LUKE IVANOVIC (65 votes)
- 3. Third: DANIEL CATON (62 votes)

Women's Club Best & Fairest

- 1. First: RHILEY UNTERNAHRER (36 votes)
- 2. Second: ASHLEIGH KATOA (34 votes)
- 3. Third: GEORGIA SMITH (33 votes)

Batting Averages/Awards

Women's

• First XI Batting Average: ASHLEIGH KATOA - 319 Runs Ave. 63.80

Men's

- First XI Batting Average: LUKE IVANOVIC 361 Runs Ave. 51.57
- Second XI Batting Average: DANIEL CATON 384 Runs Ave. 48.0
- Third XI Batting Average: MARK UNTERNAHRER 298 Runs Ave. 49.67
- Fourth XI Batting Average: DAN BEARD 336 Runs Ave. 37.33
- Fifth XI Batting Award: MATTHEW HARPER 292 Runs Ave. 146.0
- Sixth XI Batting Award: RUSSELL HUTCHINGS 196 Runs Ave. 49.0

Bowling Averages/Awards

Women's

• First XI Bowling Average: GEORGIA SMITH - 17 Wickets Ave. 12.06

Men's

- First XI Bowling Award: JARROD ARMITAGE 16 Wickets Ave. 24.0
- Second XI Bowling Award: HAYDEN PLEMING 13 Wickets Ave. 15.31
- Third XI Bowling Award: JUSTIN SMITH 17 Wickets Ave. 22.35
- Fourth XI Bowling Award: MATTHEW SMITH 14 Wickets Ave. 31.07
- Fifth XI Bowling Average: STEWART GIBB 13 Wickets Ave. 15.77
- Sixth XI Bowling Average: JORDAN RELF 12 Wickets Ave. 12.58

Note: Award (not Average) where no one qualified for Average as per criteria.



Ball Cradle

- JORDAN RELF Hat-Trick 7 overs, 2 maidens, 3/13, Sixth XI, G Grade, Round 12 v
 Wandin
- BEN NICOLL Hat-Trick 5 overs, 4/26, Fourth XI, C Grade, Round 16 v Bayswater Park
- MATTHEW YOUNG 6.4 overs, 1 maiden, 6/32, Fourth XI, C Grade, Round 8 v Coldstream

Mini Bats 100's

- DANIEL CATON 114, Pascoe Shield, Second XI, Round 13 v Wantirna South
- DANIEL CATON 100*, Springett Shield, Third XI, Round 3 v St Andrews
- MARK UNTERNAHRER 116*, Springett Shield, Third XI, Round 12 v Wandin
- LUKE IVANOVIC 151, Pascoe Shield, Second XI, Round 3 v South Croydon
- MATTHEW CLARK 115, Trollope Shield, First XI, Round 5 v Lilydale
- ASHLEIGH KATOA 100*, C Grade, Women's First XI, Round 13 v Montrose

1,000 Runs in Season Plaque

• LUKE IVANOVIC - 1,114 total runs in a season - 580 senior runs, 485 junior U16 runs, 15 senior T20 runs, 34 junior U18 T20 runs

Men's Club Champion (First XI)

• MATTHEW CLARK (596 Points)

Women's Club Champion (First XI)

• ASHLEIGH KATOA (389 Points)

Best Club Person

DANIEL COPPENS

Inaugural Spirit of Kilsyth Award

• SHAUN WHEATER



Milestone Medals

COMBINED

- 150 Games & 2,000 Runs Nick Zinghini
- 50 Games & 1,000 Runs Luke Ivanovic

GAMES

- 350 Mark Unternahrer
- 150 Josh McPhee, Mark Watson
- 100 Scott Nicholson
- 50 Belinda Hutchings, Jack Childs, John Wilson, Shaun Wheater, Trent Potter, Daniel Coppens, Josh Gregory, Ryan Tooth, Jamie Tooth

RUNS

- 2,000 Tyron Paspa
- 1,000 Greg Gommers, Mitch Gregory

WICKETS

- 300 Justin Smith
- 250 Luke McPhee
- 100 Haydon Mitchell
- 50 Ryan Kaal, Matthew Young

First XI Milestones

- 1,000 RUNS Mitch Gregory
- 50 GAMES Josh Gregory, Belinda Hutchings (Women's 1st XI)
- 50 WICKETS Matthew Clark

Other Milestones

• 10 Years as Treasurer – Robert Hutchings



Kilsyth Cricket Club - Team of the Year 2023/24 (in batting order)

 1. Matthew CLARK
 451 runs @ 34.69

 2. Russell HUTCHINGS
 348 runs @ 43.50

 3. Luke IVANOVIC (C)
 580 runs @ 72.50

 4. Daniel CATON
 494 runs @ 49.40

 5. Matthew HARPER (VC)
 456 runs @ 91.20

6. Mark UNTERNAHRER 359 runs @ 44.88; 22 wickets @ 17.41 7. Justin SMITH 297 runs @ 24.75; 17 wickets @ 22.35

8. William BEARD (W/K) 154 runs @ 11.85; 14 catches & 3 stumpings

9. Jordan RELF
10. Georgia SMITH
11. Matthew YOUNG
21 wickets @ 9.48
17 wickets @ 12.06
25 wickets @ 14.16

12th Man: Tyron PASPA 332 runs @ 66.40; 9 wickets @ 9.00

Note: Excludes Finals and T20 matches.

KILSYTH CC TEAM OF YEAR 2023/24



From the Left: Matthew Clark, Russell Hutchings, Will Beard, Mark Unternahrer, Luke Paolini (for Daniel Caton), Luke Ivanovic, Matthew Young, Matthew Harper, Justin Smith, Georgia Smith and Michael Panozzo (for Jordan Relf).

12th Man: Tyron Paspa (Absent)



Executive Committee 2023/24

President	Shaun Goodwin
Vice Presidents	Matthew Burgess and Anthony Cook
Secretary	Lesley Watson (resigned 6 February 2024)Tyron Paspa (Interim Secretary 7 February 2024)
Treasurer	Robert Hutchings
General Co-ordinator of Juniors	Mark Watson
Women's Co-ordinator	Belinda Hutchings

General Committee and Volunteers 2023/24

General Committee	 Lecia Baldry Russell Hutchings Shane Smith Tegan Unternahrer
Social Co-ordinator	Lecia Baldry
Men's Senior Coach	Jamie Cornford
Men's Assistant Coach	Daniel Coppens
Specialist Coach	Andy Solomons
Women's Senior Coach	Mark Unternahrer
Women's Assistant Coach	Pat Moilanen
Men's 1st XI Scorer	Lesley Watson
Women's 1st XI Scorer	Pat Moilanen
Chairman of Selectors	Paul Pleming
Senior and Junior Results PlayHQ	Russell Hutchings
Social Media Managers	Anthony Cook and Les Hutchings
Web Master	Matthew Burgess and Russell Hutchings
Bar Purchasing	Shane Smith and Robert Hutchings
Merchandise Manager	Robert Hutchings
Club Frogbox Video Camera Sub Committee	 Belinda Hutchings Robert Hutchings Scott Nicholson Tegan Unternahrer Mark Watson
Club Statistician/Historian	 Les Hutchings



Senior Captains

Women's 1st XI	Dee Zinghini (Appointed Captain)Tegan Unternahrer (Round 2)Tegan Unternahrer/Rhiley Unternah	nrer (Round 13 Co Captains)
Men's 1st XI	Josh Gregory	
Men's 2 nd XI	Mark Unternahrer (Rounds 1-4, 6)Jamie Cornford (Round 5)	Daniel Coppens (Rounds 8-14)
Men's 3 rd XI	Robert Hutchings	
Men's 4 th XI	Mark WellsShaun Goodwin (Round 3)	Lachlan Jolley (Round 4)Matthew Burgess (Round 11)
Men's 5 th XI	Tyron Paspa (Rounds 1 & 4-7)Stewart Gibb (Rounds 3 & 15)	 Matthew Coghlan (Round 8-14 & 16- Grand Final)
Men's 6 th XI	Michael Panozzo (Rounds 1-6)Paul Pleming (Round 7)	 Tyron Paspa (Round 8 onwards)
Men's T20	 Andy Solomons 	
Vets T20	Matthew Burgess	

Junior Volunteers

Woolworths Cricket Blast Squad	 Co-ordinator: Mark Watson Coach: Anthony Cook Assistant Coaches: Tegan Unternahrer, Dee Zinghini and Nick Zinghini
U10 (1)	Coach: Travis KennonTeam Manager/Scorer: Various
U10 (2)	 Co-Coaches: Matthew Burgess and Matthew Clark Team Manager/Scorer: Various
U12-4	Coach: Mark WatsonAssistant Coach/Team Manager: Andy Solomons
U14-4	Coach: Dan BeardAssistant Coach/Team Manager: Daniel Coppens
U16-2	 Coaches: Andrew Smith and Jake Powell Assistant Coach: Mackenzie Scott-Thomas



Life Members

- William "Bill" Baldwin (Dec'd.)
- Jack Barlow (Dec'd.)
- Roy Baldwin (Dec'd.)
- Alan Walden (Dec'd.)
- William "Bill" Oliver
- Gary Tait (Dec'd.)
- Peter Taylor (Dec'd.)
- June Woodward (Dec'd.)
- Ray Woodward (Dec'd.)
- Stewart Gibb
- John Woolhouse
- Graeme Merrett
- Mike Watson (Dec'd.)
- John Hooper
- Matthew McCombe
- Lesley Watson

- Craig Downie
- Andrew Woolhouse
- Dean Andrewartha (Dec'd.)
- Michael Fulton (Dec'd.)
- Jason Taylor
- Matthew Bruton
- Nigel Foden
- Andrew Bell
- Jacqui Caton
- David Caton
- Mark Unternahrer
- Les Hutchings
- Ben Nicoll
- Mark Rollings
- Shaun Goodwin



Hall of Fame

- William "Bill" Baldwin
- Roy Baldwin
- William "Bill" Oliver
- George Fiedler
- Harold Fiedler
- Jeff Baldwin
- Geoff Matthews
- Colin Matthews
- Ron Jenkins
- Mark Unternahrer
- Adam Luckman
- Jason Rooney
- Hall of Fame Legends
 - William "Bill" Baldwin
 - Roy Baldwin
- **RDCA Life Members**
 - William "Bill" Baldwin
 - Roy Baldwin
- **RDCA Hall of Fame**
 - William "Bill" Baldwin
 - Roy Baldwin

- Reg Gibson
- Walter Round
- George Bladin
- Bob Matthews Senior
- Trevor McPhee
- Colin Davenport
- Lloyd Holyoak
- Stewart Gibb
- Andrew Woolhouse
- Craig Downie
- Nigel Foden
- Matthew Clark
- William "Bill" Oliver
 - Paul Edie
- Charles Puddephat
- Mark Unternahrer



Sponsors 2023/24

The Kilsyth Cricket Club Committee and members would like to thank all of our sponsors in the 2023/24 season. We look forward to a continued strong partnership into the future.

The Club is always looking for new sponsors who can contact the Secretary for further information.

Major Sponsors

- Tisco Optimisation
- IGA Montrose
- Gamma Solutions Pty Ltd
- Sentry Fire Protection Pty Ltd
- Jamco Installations
- All Steel Sheet Metal (ASSM) &
- Associated Duct Manufacturers (ADM)
- MoneyQuest Ringwood
- Rosco's Pizza
- Sporting Globe Chirnside Park
- Club Kilsyth

Minor Sponsors

- Allan's Bakery
- Design Sheet Metal
- Marty's Automotive
- Greenlands Grocer
- Trifixx
- Bell's Best Cuts
- Physio Elements
- Icon Sports
- Loot Cave
- United Fuel





In memoriam

The Kilsyth Cricket Club community was deeply saddened by the loss of several beloved members and supporters during the 2023/24 season. We honour their memories and extend our heartfelt condolences to their families and friends.







MICHAEL MIECHAL

LIAM CAVANAGH







Women's First XI Inaugural Premiership

WOMEN'S HISTORIC FIRST PREMIERSHIP

The following article was written by Les Hutchings as part of social media reports during the season.

WOMEN'S C GRADE - WHITE GRAND FINAL: KILSYTH v WANDIN

Sunday, 17th March 2024

After both Semi Finals were abandoned with no play due to the Association's heat policy, Kilsyth (first) played Wandin (second) in the Women's Grand Final on Alan Smith Oval, Pinks Reserve. It was Kilsyth Women's first ever Grand Final since their inception four seasons earlier in 2020/21.

The weather was fine with a maximum of 29C forecast. Wandin won the toss and elected to bat but Kilsyth Captain Dee Zinghini was happy with that as she wanted to bowl first. Kilsyth opened the bowling with Georgia Smith and Wandin were 0/2 at the end of the first over. Rhiley Unternahrer then came on and with her first ball took the first wicket (bowled) to have Wandin 1/2 and in the next over Georgia Smith completed a brilliant caught and bowled and Wandin were 2/5 after 3 overs. Captain Dee Zinghini bowled the fifth over and with the last ball of her first over trapped Wandin's opener LBW and the score was now 3/12 after five overs.

The bowlers then changed ends for the second set of five overs and Avanthi Jayawickrema was introduced into the attack. Her second ball was a full toss and was hit hard to deep midwicket by Wandin's Captain Olivia Edwards and would have been six except for the fact that Ashleigh Katoa took a great catch on the boundary to have Wandin in trouble at 4/13. Tegan Unternahrer then became Kilsyth's fifth bowler and her first over was a wicket maiden, (clean bowled), with Wandin 5/14 after 7 overs. At that stage all five bowlers used had claimed a wicket each, thus spreading the workload. In her second over, Tegan claimed her second wicket, LBW and Kilsyth had made a dream start to the Grand Final, having Wandin 6/17 after 9 overs. At the drinks break they were 6/28 after 15 overs.

In the 18th over Tegan captured her third wicket (clean bowled) with the score now 7/32. To their credit, Wandin fought hard after a disastrous start with the eighth wicket falling on 38 when wicket keeper Melinda Ruddick took a catch off Dee Zinghini in the 23rd over. It was 9/56 In the 28th over when Georgia Smith took her second wicket (clean bowled). The last ball of the 30th and final over saw Rhiley Unternahrer throw to the bowler's end where Georgia Smith competed the run out to dismiss Wandin for 64. Jacquie Lowrie top scored for Wandin with 20 not out off 80 balls (1 four). All seven Kilsyth bowlers bowled well with Tegan Unternahrer producing the best figures of 3/9 off 6 overs (1 maiden).

Dee Zinghini 2/7 off 6 overs (2 maidens), Georgia Smith 2/21 off 6 overs, Rhiley Unternahrer 1/17 off 6 overs (1 maiden), Avanthi Jayawickrema 1/4 off 3 overs (1 maiden), Belinda Hutchings 0/3 off 2 overs (1 maiden) and Kathryn Cook 0/3 off 1 over all made valuable contributions with the ball.



After the tea break Kilsyth opened the batting with Belinda Hutchings and Nicole Woolhouse and after 3 overs the score was 0/2 with Olivia Edwards bowling with good pace. It was 0/7 from 4 overs but then Kilsyth got going with the fifth over yielding 14 runs and after 6 overs the Redbacks were 0/29. An opening partnership of 31 came to an end when Nicole Woolhouse was adjudged LBW in the 7th over off the bowling of Olivia Edwards. Rhiley Unternahrer then joined Belinda and they batted well to take the score to 61 when Rhiley was bowled by Tangi Clancy for 13 off 28 balls. Ashleigh Katoa 2 not out, and Belinda Hutchings 26 not out off 42 balls (2 fours), saw Kilsyth home to win the first Women's flag in the Club's history. Wicket takers for Wandin were Olivia Edwards 1/2 off 3.3 overs and Tangi Clancy 1/2 off 1 over.

Tegan Unternahrer was awarded Player of the Match by the Umpires who presented Kilsyth players and coaches with premiership medallions and the premiership cup to Captain Dee Zinghini and Coach Mark Unternahrer.

The Kilsyth Women's team had a great season only losing one game (Round 1), tying one against Wandin (Round 2), playing a draw in Round 3 due to rain, and winning 15 matches after that with two games abandoned (no play) including the Semi Final.

Congratulations to Wandin who also had a very good season, playing in their second consecutive Grand Final in their two seasons in the Women's competition.

MATCH OVERVIEW





KILSYTH CC WOMEN'S FIRST XI PREMIERS 2023/24



Back Row from Left: Pat Moilanen (Assistant Coach), Rhiley Unternahrer (Vice Captain), Tegan Unternahrer (Vice Captain), Melinda Ruddick, Alice Matanisiga, Kathryn Cook, Tanya de Visser, Mark Unternahrer (Coach)

Front Row: Dee Zinghini (Captain), Belinda Hutchings, Georgia Smith, Ashleigh Katoa, Nicole Woolhouse and Avanthi Jayawickrema

Kilsyth 1st XI Women': RDCA Women's East C Grade White – final ladder

TEAM	Р	PTS	BP	Q	NRR	W	L	TIE	N/R	BYE	FORF	RF	RA
Kilsyth Senior Women	18	85	0	2.321	2.141	14	1	1	2	0	0	1635	1221
Wandin CC 1st XI	18	65	0	1.584	0.618	11	5	1	1	0	0	1804	1614
Templeton CC Women	18	43	0	0.801	0.068	7	9	0	2	0	0	1796	1693
Mooroolbark 2nd XI Women's	18	31	0	0.520	-1.089	5	12	0	1	0	0	1662	1860
Bayswater Park State Plus Women's 2nd XI	18	28	0	0.645	-1.022	4	10	0	2	0	2	1194	1541
Montrose Senior Women 2nd XI	18	14	0	0.391	-2.490	1	10	0	3	0	4	1330	1783

Kilsyth 1st XI: Lindsay Trollope Shield – final ladder

#	TEAM	Р	PTS	BP	Q	NRR	W	L	TIE	N/R	RF	RA
1	Lilydale 1st XI	14	80	2	1.339	0.466	11	2	0	1	2672	2401
2	Montrose 1st XI	14	62	2	1.246	-0.100	8	5	0	1	2480	2441
3	North Ringwood 1st XI	14	58	0	1.161	0.189	8	5	0	1	2247	2275
4	Ainslie Park 1st XI	14	54	1	1.118	0.435	7	5	1	1	2454	2446
5	Norwood CC 1st XI	14	44	2	1.098	0.215	6	7	0	1	2541	2509
6	Kilsyth 1st XI	14	36	1	0.738	-0.449	4	8	1	1	2512	2653
7	South Croydon 1st XI	14	32	0	0.784	-0.184	4	9	0	1	2481	2627
8	East Ringwood 1XI	14	26	0	0.754	-0.580	3	10	0	1	2338	2373

Kilsyth 2nd XI: Steve Pascoe Shield – final ladder

#	TEAM	Р	PTS	BP	Q	NRR	W	L	TIE	N/R	RF	RA
1	North Ringwood 2nd XI	14	89	2	2.121	0.906	11	1	0	2	2513	1813
2	Ainslie Park 2nd XI	14	72	0	1.599	0.653	10	3	0	1	2440	2127
3	Yarra Junction 1stXI	14	60	2	1.337	0.975	8	5	0	1	2116	1909
4	Warrandyte 2nd XI	14	58	0	1.075	0.399	8	5	0	1	2306	2390
5	Croydon Ranges CC 2nd XI	14	40	0	0.747	-0.312	5	8	0	1	2093	2174
6	Kilsyth 2nd XI	14	34	2	0.971	-0.283	4	9	0	1	2510	2372
7	South Croydon 2nd XI	14	27	2	0.575	-0.840	3	9	0	2	1946	2334
8	Wantirna South 2nd XI	14	16	0	0.489	-1.633	2	11	0	1	1936	2741

Kilsyth 3rd XI: John Springett Shield – final ladder

#	TEAM	Р	PTS	BP	Q	NRR	W	L	TIE	N/R	RF	RA
1	Wandin CC 2nd XI	14	60	2	1.232	0.304	8	5	0	1	2881	2794
2	St Andrews 3rd XI	14	58	2	1.290	0.432	8	5	0	1	2445	2572
3	Lilydale 3rd XI	14	52	0	0.923	0.163	7	6	0	1	2347	2208
4	Healesville 2nd XI	14	48	2	1.018	0.056	6	7	0	1	2636	2660
5	Kilsyth 3rd XI	14	46	0	0.971	0.025	6	7	0	1	2726	2728
6	Wantirna South 3rd XI	14	46	0	0.942	-0.731	6	7	0	1	2355	2265
7	Lusatia Park 2nd XI	14	46	2	0.927	-0.173	6	7	0	1	2624	2720
8	Eastfield 2nd XI	14	36	0	0.799	0.012	5	8	0	1	2261	2328

Kilsyth 4th XI: C Grade (D.J. Strachan Shield) – final ladder

#	TEAM	Р	PTS	BP	Q	NRR	W	L	TIE	N/R	RF	RA
1	Coldstream 2ndXI	17	66	0	1.313	0.686	10	5	0	2	2576	2151
2	Kilsyth 4th XI	17	63	0	1.107	0.436	9	5	0	3	2715	2546
3	Montrose 5th XI	17	63	0	1.105	0.405	9	5	0	3	2608	2624
4	Healesville 3rd XI	17	57	0	0.955	0.314	8	6	0	3	2542	2367
5	Chirnside Park 4th XI	17	54	0	1.291	0.305	8	7	0	2	2238	2285
6	Mt Evelyn 4th XI	17	42	0	0.803	-0.735	6	9	0	2	2509	2596
7	Boronia Hawks 4th XI	17	36	0	0.880	-0.457	5	10	0	2	2170	2464
8	Bayswater Park 3rd X1	17	27	0	0.686	-1.017	3	11	0	3	1991	2316

Kilsyth 5th XI: F Grade (Ian Dench Shield) – final ladder

#	TEAM	P	PTS	BP	Q	NRR	W	L	TIE	N/R	RF	RA
1	Kilsyth 5th XI	17	75	0	1.436	0.816	11	3	0	3	2129	1791
2	St Andrews 6th XI	17	69	0	1.276	1.083	10	4	0	3	2296	1880
3	South Croydon 4th XI	17	57	0	0.843	-0.053	8	6	0	3	1578	1593
4	Lilydale 5th XI	17	52	0	1.079	0.427	9	4	0	2	1848	1907
5	Templeton 4th XI	17	45	0	1.302	-0.104	6	8	0	3	2177	2272
6	Heathwood CC 4th XI	17	36	0	0.860	-0.442	4	9	0	4	1874	1913
7	South Warrandyte 4th XI	17	36	0	0.610	-1.433	4	8	0	4	1330	1775
8	Mt Evelyn 5th XI	17	22	0	0.783	-0.445	4	9	0	2	1972	2073

Kilsyth 6th XI: G Grade (John MacMillan Shield) – final ladder

#	TEAM	Р	PTS	BP	Q	NRR	W	L	TIE	N/R	RF	RA
1	Hoddles Creek 2nd XI	17	72	0	2.006	1.284	11	4	0	2	2482	2184
2	Montrose 6th XI	17	63	0	1.244	0.712	9	5	0	3	1703	1696
3	Chirnside Park 5th XI	17	60	0	1.311	0.650	9	6	0	2	2589	2156
4	Kilsyth 6th XI	17	60	0	0.964	-0.037	9	6	0	2	2187	2175
5	Mooroolbark 5th XI Men's	17	47	0	1.115	0.191	7	6	0	3	2085	2004
6	Wandin CC 3rd XI	17	38	0	0.887	-0.324	6	8	0	2	2569	2693
7	Lusatia Park 3rd XI	17	30	0	0.574	-1.010	4	11	0	2	2036	2493
8	Healesville 4th XI	17	30	0	0.518	-1.481	3	10	0	4	1675	1925

Kilsyth Under 16s: U16 – 2 (John Springett Shield) – final ladder

#	TEAM	Р	PTS	BP	Q	NRR	W	L	TIE	N/R	RF	RA
1	Templeton U16 (1)	12	84	0	2.422	2.179	10	1	0	1	1587	1383
2	Kilsyth U16 (1) Redbacks	12	76	0	1.362	1.470	9	2	0	1	1748	1635
3	Lilydale U16 (1)	12	68	0	1.000	0.190	7	2	2	1	1511	1768
4	Chirnside Park U16 (1)	12	48	0	1.343	0.083	5	5	1	1	1907	1558
5	St Andrews Saints U16 / 1	12	44	0	0.998	0.721	5	6	0	1	1390	1528
6	Mooroolbark U16	12	32	0	0.861	-0.002	3	7	1	1	1580	1396
7	Warrandyte U16 (1)	12	28	0	0.682	-1.740	3	8	0	1	1341	1529
8	Glen Waverley U16 (1) Gold	12	4	0	0.346	-3.125	0	9	0	1	1080	1347

Kilsyth Under 14s: SEDA U14 – 4 – final ladder

#	TEAM	Р	PTS	BP	Q	NRR	W	L	TIE	N/R	RF	RA
1	Box Hill North SuperKings U14 (1)	12	84	0	2.104	0.741	9	2	0	1	1384	1227
2	South Croydon U14 (1)	12	80	0	2.256	1.567	9	2	0	1	1615	1175
3	Warranwood U14 (2)	12	80	0	2.028	-0.215	10	0	0	2	1172	1194
4	Kilsyth U14 (1) Redbacks	12	64	0	1.185	-0.137	7	3	1	1	1434	1342
5	Hoddles Creek U14 (1)	12	44	0	1.010	-0.318	5	6	0	1	1292	1509
6	Boronia Hawks U14 (1)	12	36	0	0.712	-0.116	3	6	2	1	1447	1347
7	Bayswater Park McPhail & Partners U14	12	24	0	0.655	-0.260	2	8	1	1	1257	1390
8	Heathwood U14 (1)	12	20	0	0.312	-2.084	2	9	0	1	1372	1993

Kilsyth Under 12s: Noel Jones U12 – 4 – final ladder

#	TEAM	Р	PTS	BP	Q	NRR	W	L	TIE	N/R	RF	RA
1	Mooroolbark U12/4	17	116	0	2.665	2.581	14	2	0	1	1825	970
2	Healesville U12 (1)	17	92	0	1.759	1.327	11	5	0	1	1779	1267
3	Mt Evelyn U12 (1)	17	92	0	1.694	0.542	11	5	0	1	1637	1361
4	Coldstream U12 (1)	17	64	0	1.004	0.073	7	8	0	2	1380	1357
5	Kilsyth U12 (1) Redbacks	17	40	0	0.383	-1.660	4	11	0	2	1090	1705
6	Lilydale U12 (1)	17	4	0	0.288	-2.838	0	16	0	1	969	2020

Kilsyth Under 18 T20 – Pool B – final ladder

#	TEAM	Р	PTS	BP	Q	NRR	W	L	TIE	N/R	RF	RA
1	Kilsyth T20 U18 Redbacks	3	28	0	3.880	2.900	2	0	0	1	163	105
2	Seville Burras U18 Mixed	3	24	0	1.150	1.150	1	0	0	2	113	108
3	Chirnside Park U18 T20	3	24	0	1.026	0.500	1	0	0	2	186	145
4	Warrandyte T20 U18	4	12	0	1.332	-0.131	1	1	0	1	265	270
5	Warranwood U18 T20	3	8	0	0.500	-1.706	0	3	0	0	297	396

Kilsyth Veterans: RDCA Vets T20 Big Bash Summer 2023/24 – final ladder

#	TEAM	Р	PTS	BP	Q	NRR	W	L	TIE	N/R	RF	RA
1	Warranwood Vets T20	3	18	0	3.405	3.952	3	0	0	0	389	257
2	Ainslie Park Vets	3	18	0	2.386	2.432	3	0	0	0	519	307
3	Warrandyte Over 40 Men	3	18	0	1.417	1.231	3	0	0	0	518	481
4	Seville Burras Over 40 Mixed SCC Vets	3	15	0	1.762	2.888	2	0	0	1	372	392
5	Norwood T20 O40's Vets	3	9	0	1.463	0.753	1	1	0	1	496	339
6	Chirnside Park	3	9	0	1.063	-0.973	1	1	0	1	475	422
7	Templeton Over 40 Men	3	9	0	0.810	-1.256	1	1	0	1	359	521
8	Eastfield Eagles T20	3	9	0	0.368	-2.478	1	1	0	1	269	527
9	BPCC Veterans	3	6	0	0.949	-1.128	1	2	0	0	311	421
10	SWCC Over 40 Men	3	6	0	0.664	-0.947	1	2	0	0	373	464
11	St Andrews Saints Over 40 Men	3	3	0	1.098	-1.095	0	2	0	1	477	398
12	Mt Evelyn Vets T20	3	3	0	0.631	-0.690	0	2	0	1	345	273
13	Kilsyth Vets T20	3	3	0	0.492	-1.668	0	2	0	1	340	422
14	Mooroolbark Over 40 Mixed Vets T20	3	0	0	0.472	-0.448	0	2	0	0	322	341

Kilsyth Senior T20: T20 – Pool C – final ladder

#	TEAM	Р	PTS	BP	Q	NRR	W	L	TIE	N/R	RF	RA
1	Montrose	3	15	0	3.111	2.362	2	0	1	0	551	425
2	The Basin T20	3	15	0	1.389	0.774	2	0	1	0	471	445
3	Kilsyth T20 Seniors	3	6	0	1.018	0.286	1	2	0	0	479	449
4	Mooroolbark Senior Men T20	3	0	0	0.249	-3.418	0	3	0	0	350	532